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2.
INFORMATION
2.1. 
The Council has supported both NNDC and the JPU since their creation, as important facets of delivering the growth agenda. They have both contributed positively towards positioning North Northamptonshire as an area with opportunity and potential, and as a locality which can deliver housing, jobs and infrastructure growth. 

2.2. As a result of cuts to central and local government spending, the future of NNDC has been put in doubt, as it derived most of its funds direct from government or from government agencies such as the East Midlands Development Agency (EMDA) and the Homes and Communities Agency, with a relatively small proportion (about 16%) coming from the five local authorities concerned.

2.3. Agreement had been reached between the partners that the JPU could continue with the same five council membership, albeit with a slightly reduced spending profile, and that a much reduced NNDC could be maintained for three years assuming:-

· continued funding of £21k per annum from each of Corby, Kettering and East Northants Councils (all other public sector partners having withdrawn from the company with effect from 1st April 2011). 
· a strong underlying “handover” position, with enough funds in the bank to maintain a reduced company for at least a year 

· transitional or handover funding from EMDA and HCA 

· transitional funding from CLG (which has to be bid for in April). 

· free accommodation from one of the partners 

2.4.
A transitional funding bid to CLG for £250,000 was due to be made on 6th April, with a decision expected in May. 

2.5.
To reduce in size, NNDC needed to make a number of redundancies and to reduce the contractual terms of the remaining staff. NNDC had also sought to identify new accommodation for a smaller number of people. After some time spending looking at the competing merits of several sites, we believe that NNDC’s preference is to move to Drovers Hall in Kettering - a final decision will be made on Friday 8th April.  A move will take place in the next month, with the JPU also moving with NNDC.   As is normal when a property changes occupants, there will be some one-off costs that the Council will need to pay for to make the accommodation fit for purpose. 
2.6.
NNDC has also put in place some temporary operational management arrangements, to take them through the transitional period. The details of these arrangements are still being finalised and remain matters for the NNDC Board. However, this Council’s representative on the Board will need to rest content that these arrangements are viable, transparent, affordable and of a short term nature, before a new funding arrangement is finalised. 
3.
CONSULTATION AND CUSTOMER IMPACT
3.1.
The Council has been a party to discussions about accommodation, and expects to be consulted on temporary management arrangements. 
4.
POLICY IMPLICATIONS
4.1.
Both the JPU and NNDC make a contribution towards delivering the growth agenda, and supporting local authorities in project delivery and making the case for jobs and infrastructure. 
5.
USE OF RESOURCES

5.1. The Council’s budget for 2011-12 assumes contributions of £21,000 towards NNDC and £110,000 towards the JPU. There will be some one off costs in making Drovers Hall ready for occupation by NNDC and the JPU, and some minor costs of occupation. 

5.2. A formal agreement has been reached with those partners which have resigned from the company setting out the terms and conditions of their departure. If the Council was to cease membership of the company and the company was still able to continue in some meaningful way, it is possible that some financial contribution would be required to cover the additional cost burden on the company caused by our departure. However there is no legal obligation to make such a payment under the membership agreement. 

5.3. NNDC is a company limited by guarantee. This means that the Council would have no liability if the company was to cease trading and left debts, including pensions, and external advice has confirmed this. 
5.4. The company would appear to be a viable entity for most of the next three years, provided that a transitional funding bid is approved. That bid is key and without the right level of transitional funding, it is unlikely that it could survive. The recommendations below proceed on the basis that transitional funding is secured. It is unlikely that transitional funding would be forthcoming if any more partners withdraw from the company.
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Previous Reports/Minutes:
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1.	PURPOSE OF REPORT





To provide members with an update of the latest position in relation to North Northamptonshire Development Company (NNDC) and the Joint Planning Unit (JPU), and to seek agreement on the Council’s continuing relationship with NNDC and the JPU. 





	





6.	RECOMMENDATION





	The Executive Committee is recommended to; 





retain its membership of NNDC, subject to the company attracting transitional funding and subject to the company and JPU relocating to Drovers Hall





provide NNDC and the JPU with a  lease at a peppercorn rent for the occupation of Drovers Hall for the next three years (subject to the Council meeting the reasonable costs mentioned in section 5.1)








